2019 Stay Behind International Summer Camps in Henan, China

July 10-28, 2019
“WHAT MIGHT I BE GETTING INTO?”
Dear Potential Counselors,

This piece is one that will hopefully help you weigh some of the practical issues that will be faced by this summer’s team.

The sending organizations and the purpose of the trip:
· This year we are excited to resume our youth camps in Henan, China under the auspices of the Henan Department of Education through our registered Henan Representative Office located in Xinyang.   We are excited to see the team that will come together.   We go to serve and trust that we will be able to meet the challenges that come with cross-cultural work.
· CSV will cooperate together with Xinyang Radio and TV to hold these summer youth camps for Stay Behind children in China.  This summer we will hold two camps: Primary School (ages 8-10) and Middle School (ages 11-15).  Each camp will consist of 50 rural poor youth sponsored by China Service Ventures.
· This year you will be led by a veteran group with extensive camp experience: Jeff and Mim Nellermoe (Jeff is the Executive Director of CSV, Mim is CSV’s Education Expert), Emma Cottner and Kathy Lindstaedt, Yuan XiXi “Debbie,” Yang Guang, Wang Amin,  Wang Shan Shan (Jessie), and Wing Cheung “Hosanna”  – all have several years of camp experience.
· China Service Ventures will recruit U.S. Students, age 18+ to serve as counselors along with individuals recruited by our China Representative Office and Xinyang TV & Radio.  It will be an international team.   CSV will consider youth under the age of 18 on a case by case review.
· Through these camps we seek to share the unconditional love of Jesus with the campers through our lives and actions.  A Stay Behind child in China is often without caring and nurturing relationships.  We aim to love whole-heartedly without discrimination and without prejudice.
· In China, the government forbids minors (18 and under) to attend church or fellowship gatherings.  It is against the law to share Christ with a minor (under the age of 18).  One of the conditions of our approval to conduct camps in China is that we will not initiate conversations about Jesus and the Christian faith in China.  If a Chinese student asks if you are a Christian and what you believe, you may give a short and appropriate answer to the question.  Please use discretion.  This is a sensitive subject in China’s present political environment and the law is currently interpreted very conservatively and literally.  We can accomplish our purpose through loving service. 
· We will gather as a staff every morning for community building.  Not all the counselors present will be Christian, but they will share our desire to serve the rural poor. The way we love and treat each other with kindness will be a powerful witness to the campers. 
· China Service Ventures is a Christian non-profit organization.  Its motto is from the words of Jesus, “Not to be served, but to serve.”   We are currently registered in China under the Henan Department of Education and Superised by the Henan Registry Office of the Public Security Bureau.  We are authorized  to serve in the following areas:
· To enhance learning environments by establishing libraries for rural primary schools.

· To provide financial aid to subsidize qualified students school fees
· To provide innovative learning activities through mentorship programs and off-campus activities
· To facilitate faculty and student exchanges and professional development for teachers and administrators
· To facilitate cultural programs and summer camps that enhance a student’s international perspective
The places we’ll be staying in China and the living conditions:
· In Beijing we will be staying at a simple, but nice, local hotel.  We will have western style bathrooms.  Be prepared for very firm mattresses.  Hopefully, we will be within walking distance of Tiananmen Square and The Great Hall of the People.  We will include a visit to The Great Wall and, hopefully, The Forbidden City.  

· We will travel by High-Speed train from Beijing to Xinyang, about a 5 ½ hour journey. You will enjoy the countryside and cultural experience of the train.  Once in Xinyang, we will transfer by bus to Jigongshan “Rooster Mountain” – the place of our camp.  

·  From there we will make a couple of day trips--one to  Xindian Village, at the foot of Rooster Mountain, where we will attend a worship service (optional) at the church that was started by the grandmother of one of our CSV founders. Another day we will hike Jigongshan’s trails and enjoy beautiful mountain streams.  Be sure to pack shoes that will give you sure footing. 
· At camp, we will either stay at the Elementary School or in nearby dwellings provided for us by Xinyang Radio and TV.  Be prepared for simple showers and squat-type toilets.  On Jigongshan we will be joined by our Chinese counselors, conduct our team orientation/training , and make preparations for the camps.

· Each camp session will be four days and three nights.  They will begin the first day at 3:00 p.m. (although we need to be ready to welcome students as early as noon) and will end on the last day at 1:00 p.m.   On the last day, as a team, we will quickly clean the school and prepare it for the next session of camp so that we can enjoy an evening of rest.  The next day we will rest and offer excursions into Xinyang City.   If we stay in the elementary school, the beds in the dorm will be bunk beds, and each person has their own upper and lower bunk. This is convenient for storing your things.  The surface you will sleep on is plywood with a simple woven bamboo mat.  The pillow that is supplied is also made of woven bamboo and is small and firm.  If you think that this will be too hard to adjust to, you may want to bring a small travel pillow, and/or a pillowcase. We do have several air mattresses on hand if the bed proves too hard, but local people do say that it is cooler sleeping on the mats.  (The temperatures in this area will reach 100 degrees or more.  Thankfully, there are breaks in the weather and it will be cooler on the mountain.) Bring a portable small umbrella in case of rain.  We hope to provide fans, and each bed will have a mosquito net. Repellant and other products to counter mosquitoes are available in China.  (Malaria has not been a problem in this area.)  The bathrooms are public bathrooms (one for guys, one for gals).  Each bathroom has two rooms.  One room is for brushing teeth and bathing.  The other room is the toilet room with a ceramic tiled trench that runs along the parameter of 3 walls. There are dividers every 3 feet, which offer some privacy. Typically we will wash our clothes by hand and hang them to dry. I hope that you will see the simple conditions that we will use for the month of July as an opportunity to identify with the lives of the young people you will be serving.  This is their normal.  Viewed in this way we can appreciate how others live and look at our own lives with fresh perspective.   The school is newly renovated. 
Other practical concerns:

· CSV will contribute up to $2000 per person costs for the airfare transportation and will cover all transportation, food, and lodging expenses in China.  You are responsible for any passport, visa, vaccinations, and travel insurance fees.   In addition, we ask that  Counselors raise $500 to sponsor five Stay Behind children to camp (1 student = $100).  To help participants with the raising of funds CSV will prepare support letters (that may be modified and personalized) to send to their family and friends..  The money received will be a great help for continuing this meaningful program.
· The only vaccinations required in our area of China are Tetanus and Hepatitis A&B. (Typhoid and Malaria medication are not required.)
· A full list of things to bring to China will be made available to the counselors that go.
· There will be limited access to phones and internet in China.  We will ensure that there will be a wifi connection in the staff office/lounge for communication with family (Skype communication works well), and at least two phones to receive international calls (but not able to make international calls).
I hope that this information will be helpful to you as you consider an exciting and meaningful summer of service and witness in China.

Sincerely,

John Peterson

CSV Board of Directors
P.S.  Please go to our CSV website: www.chinaserviceventures.org if you would like to know more about the program, and if you would like to fill out an application form. If you have questions, please contact office@chinaserviceventures.org and request to talk with Yanbin about summer camp.  She will forward all emails and correspondence to me. 
